INVESTIGATION OF THE ASSASSINATION OF
PRESIDENT JOHN F. KENNEDY

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 18, 1978

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON ASSASSIN_ATIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The select committee met, pursuant to adjournment, at 9:15 a.m.,
in room 345, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Louis Stokes
(chairman of the select committee), presiding.

Present: Representatives Stokes, Devine, Preyer, Fauntroy,
Thone, Sawyer, Dodd, Ford, Fithian, and Edgar.

Staff present: G. Robert Blakey, chief counsel and staff director;
Gary Cornwell, deputy chief counsel; Michael Goldsmith, senior
staff counsel; and Elizabeth L. Berning, chief clerk.

Chairman STokES. A quorum being present, the committee will
come to order.

The Chair recognizes Professor Blakey.

NARRATION BY G. ROBERT BLAKEY, CHIEF COUNSEL

Mr. Brakey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Cuba was an important concern of John F. Kennedy during his
brief administration. It prompted the occasion of his “darkest
hour”—the aborted Bay of Pigs invasion. In the missile crisis, it
also brought the United States—and the world—to the brink of a
nuclear holocaust. Understandably, therefore, among the many ef-
forts to understand the assassination, those that include a Cuban
element have been very prominent. Indeed, no less a figure than
President Lyndon B. Johnson expressed his private view that John
F. Kennedy might well have been the victim of the Cuban plot.

The Warren Commission explored the Cuban element in the
assassination of the President from two perspectives.

First, it considered the extent to which Oswald “might have been
motivated in the assassination by a.desire to aid the Castro regime,
which President Kennedy so outspokenly criticized.”

In the months preceding the assassination, left-wing literature to
which Oswald subscribed—chiefly “The Militant” and “The
Worker”—reflected an extremely critical attitude toward the Ken-
nedy administration’s policy toward Cuba. Indeed, much of what
appeared in these papers seemingly called for violent solutions to
Cuban problems with the United States.

The possibility that Oswald may have been influenced by this
literature seems real. Apparently in all seriousness, he told Mi-
chael Paine, the individual in whose home Marina was then living,
that “You could tell what they wanted you to do * * * by reading
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between the lines.” Ultimately, however, the Warren Commission
decided that it could not ascribe to Oswald any one motive or a
group of motives.

Second, the Commission considered the extent to which Oswald’s
trip to Mexico in late September and early October 1963—a trip
during which Oswald visited the Soviet Embassy and the Cuban
consulate in Mexico City—may somehow have been related to the
assassination. Based largely on the testimony of Sylvia Tirado de
Duran, a Mexican national employed at the Cuban consulate, the
Commission concluded the following about the visit.

Oswald first visited the Cuban consulate on September 27, 1963.

He requested an in-transit visa to permit him to visit Cuba en
route to the Soviet Union.

He was informed he could not obtain a visa to Cuba unless he
first got one to enter the Soviet Union, and he was told at the
Soviet Embassy he should not expect an answer to his visa applica-
tion for about 4 months.

He carried with him newspaper clippings and other documents,
some authentic and some forged, in an attempt to demonstrate he
was a “friend of Cuba.”

He used these documents, his previous residence in the Soviet
Union, and his marriage to a Soviet national to curry favor at the
Cuban consulate.

He persisted in his demand for a Cuban visa, resulting in a bitter
argument between him and the Cuban Consul, Eusebio Azcue
Lopez. Eventually, his request was denied, and he left, apparently
1n anger.

Ultimately, the Warren Commission expressed its satisfaction
with the Duran account, noting that it had—

Reliable evidence from a confidential source that Senora Duran, as well as other

personnel at the Cuban Embassy, were genuinely upset upon receiving the news of
President Kennedy'’s death.

It also indicated that—

* * * confidential sources of extremely high reliability * * * establishes that her
testimony was truthful and accurate in all material respects.

The Commission also checked out a number of specific conspiracy
allegations stemming from Oswald’s trip to Mexico City, most of
which alleged that he had been enlisted by Cuban agents in a plot
tcl) ((:iax(‘iry out the assassination. Nevertheless, the Commission con-
cluded:

Without exception, the rumors and allegations of a conspiratorial contact were
shown to be without any factual basis, * * *

History has not permitted so simple a resolution of the complex
questions surrounding the assassination, Cuba, and Oswald’s trip to
Mexico City. Ironically, too, it was the Premier of Cuba, not the
President of the United States, who was revealed and documented
in Senate Intelligence Committee hearings in 1976 as the target of
deadly serious assassination schemes.

Between 1960 and early 1963, the committee concluded, the CIA
conspired with known underworld figures to assassinate Premier
Castro. Following the missile crisis in October 1962, the CIA-Mafia
plots were brought to an end, or so we are told. But other assassi-
nation plots continued. Indeed, on November 22, 1963, a CIA case
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officer was planning the killing of Castro with an official of the
Cuban Government.

The revelation in 1976 that the Premier of Cuba was the target
of an unsuccessful assassination planned by the United States
served to fuel the fires of speculation that Cuba had been the
perpetrator of the successful effort against the President of the
United States in 1963. It was recalled that Premier Castro himself,
in an interview with Associated Press reporter Daniel Harker on
September 7, 1963, seemed to be warning that U.S. leaders who
approved terrorist attacks on Cuban leaders could themselves be
vulnerable.

The AP story was carried in the New Orleans Times Picayune on
September 9. Consequently, it could have been read by Lee Harvey
Oswald himself. But the evidence of Cuban intentions may be
interpreted in various ways. The Cuban delegate to the United
Nations was in contact on September 5, 1963 with William Atwood,
a U.S. delegate, to begin talks with the view toward starting the
process of normalizing relations. And Jean Daniel, a French jour-
nalist, was with Premier Castro on November 22. He described
Castro’s reaction to the news of the Kennedy assassination as one
of genuine surprise and deep regret.

The critics of the Warren Commission, too, have persisted in
their questioning of its conclusions, offering the theory that Oswald
met with Cuban agents and various additional allegations.

The most serious is the charge that it was, in fact, not Oswald
who visited the Cuban consulate, but an imposter. Critics cite as
evidence a photograph published by the Commission and thought
by the critics to have been taken by a surveillance camera outside
the Cuban consulate. It shows a burly man who bears no resem-
blance to Oswald, but who was identified as the individual who
visited the consulate at the time Oswald was supposed to have done
s0.

Mark Lane, in his “Rush to Judgment,” raised the issue of the
mysterious photograph and asked, “Was someone posing as
Oswald?”

Another widely circulated story after the Warren report was
published is that Oswald, in a burst of anger on learning at the
Cuban consulate that he could not secure a visa to visit Cuba,
expressed an intention to assassinate President Kennedy.

The select committee has sought to explore a number of ques-
tions in connection with Oswald’s trip to Mexico City. Committee
members and staff made two separate trips to both Cuba and
Mezxico. The cooperation of the Governments of Cuba and Mexico
was sought and secured. The committee and the staff expresses its
thanks to each government and those officials and citizens of each
country that helped the committee in its investigation.

Comment, however, must be made on the lack of cooperation by
the Soviet Government. The select committee, both informally and
through personal contacts and formally through the State Depart-
ment, sought the cooperation of the Soviet Government, not only
on Oswald’s alleged trip to Mexico City where he is supposed to
have visited the Soviet Embassy, but also in the period of time
Oswald lived in the Soviet Union. Various documents and files not
made available to the Warren Commission but which the commit-
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tee had a reasonable basis to believe existed were requested. The
most important were the KGB surveillance files on Oswald. It was
hoped that these files particularly might have been assistance to
the committee in the crucial area of trying to ascertain Oswald’s
motive in the assassination. Ironically the KGB may well have the
most complete file in the world on this crucial aspect of Oswald’s
personality.

In addition, a request was made to interview officials and Soviet
citizens who had contact with Oswald. The Soviet Government
denied any relationship with Oswald or complicity in President
Kennedy's death but declined to be of assistance, saying that it
would be inappropriate for a great power to put itself in the
position of having to defend itself against possible suspicion of
complicity in the death of the leader of another country.

The committee posed to itself in its investigation in this area,
that is, Oswald’s trip to Mexico, as the following:

Was the man who visited the Cuban consulate in fact the man
later accused of assassinating President Kennedy?

Vghen did the man alleged to be Oswald visit the Cuban consul-
ate’

What transpired at each visit?

Who were the Cuban officials who dealt with him?

Did he in fact express an intent to assassinate the President?

Did the man alleged to be Oswald have any companions in
Mexico City?

The first witness who had been scheduled to be heard on Os-
wald’s alleged trip to Mexico City was Sylvia Tirado Bazan, previ-
ously Sylvia Tirado Duran.

Ms. Tirado was employed in September 1963 as secretary to the
Cuban consul in Mexico City.

Ms. Tirado was born November 22, 1937, in Mexico City. She is
presently employed by the Mexican Social Security Office.

Mr. Chairman, I understand that it has not been possible to
secure the appearance of Senora Tirado. I understand, however,
with your permission, Mr. Cornwell has a short presentation on
her testimony.

lexairman Stokes. The Chair will recognize Counsel Gary Corn-
well.

Mr. CorNweLL. I might state, Mr. Chairman, that through the
assistance of the Mexican Government, three members of the staff
did interview Sylvia Tirado, whose present name is Sylvia Tirado
Bazan, on June 6, 1978.

The Mexican Government thereafter agreed that she could come
to the United States and testify at these hearings today. Mrs.
Tirado Bazan also agreed to come. However, an unexpected busi-
ness engagement of hers prevented her appearance here today.

There is a photo which was made of her at the time of the
interview, which is being displayed on the easel and marked JFK
exhibit F-433, and we also have a transcript of the interview
marked for identification as JFK exhibit F-440A, and a tape re-
cording of excerpted portions of that interview which we have
marked for identification as JFK exhibit F-439.

Although the tape recording was not made for the purpose of
playing it at these hearings—it was simply at the time intended as
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a record of her statements—the staff has learned over the course of
the investigation that it is often possible to gain a better under-
standing of a witness’ testimony if you can hear or speak to the
witness. Thus, with your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would ask
that at this time of those exhibits be admitted into evidence,
and that we play for the committee selected portions of her state-
ment.

Chairman Sroxes. Without objection, they may be entered into
the record at this point, and you may proceed to play the record-
ing.

[The tape recording mentioned above, JFK exhibit F-439, is
being retained in committee files.]

[Tﬁe information follows:]

JFK Exuisir F-433
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JFK ExHiBir F-440A
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States. Also with us hers today representinag
the Mexican Covernment is Zonorio Zscondon, Dr.

Alfonso Orozco Contreras. Todav is June §, 1978

and

noon.
birth is?

You speak ZImglish so if vou like my zuestions
e

ca Jary Cornwell

transcrited 2% §

Departmento
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Intarviaw

Logez will ctranslaxe i: Zor

four name im 1963 was what?

Silvia Tirado de Duran.

And vour husbané at that time was who?

presently =smployed?

Where's that?

Social Securi:y.

Prior to thaz, what 3obs
A long while, Sccial Security. I used to
And any other jobs? Have you
held any other jobs?

No.

At one time vou worked Zor the Cuban Consulate.
Yes.

Is %hat the onlv othsr 3iob wou ever 2elqd?

Xo.

o
()

vou.

write.



Wall, let's savy back, since azou:z 1950, could

vou zall us what the history ol vour employment
is? Have you nhad many jobs?

I don': ramemcer axactlv , but uh, I used to work
for %he Olympic Games. I was a translator

for two months. And uh, another shrese xonths

T used to work for the, I Zdon't xnow, it was an
Zxhibit of Hispanic Ar% that was, I <en't Xnew

he went all over the World and I helped 2im

to choose ihe zisces and as translator. I was

married in 13960. I saparacts

year other than vour smploywent af the Cuban
Consulate?
No.

When dié you first cbtain the icb at the Consulate

anéd how &id you obtain i:.
ell, because I was uh, ccordinating che Cuban,

the Mexican-Cuban Institut

[

, the cultural

Institute in '62, I think, and that's where

"I met scme people. Yes.

That was a i tha% correct?

It's not know tecause

E

wes



Cornwell:

Tirado:

Wnat was your jcb wizh

Coordinator.

oZ the

Yes, at

And what wera

+]

erssa Prcenza

And who?
Luis Alberu

Did vou in ary other way xncw 2nv of the other

emplovees at the Consulate?

Yes, well I knew Azcue, Zusezio Azcue who was

a consul, ard uh, Maria2 Carman Oliwvari -~ she's
dead.
She, in the summer of 12463, was a2 secrestarv. Is
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Cernwell: Would you then =2xola

in =0 us how it was %Zhat you
optained the job at the Consulats?

Tiraco: Because nv Ifrien Maria Carman, she was dead--

Azcue that

peopla come from Cuba, iust =o heln aim. AaAnd of

Cornwsll: How was it thact you knew Eusebio Azcue oy
this time?

Tiraclo: T don't resmember, secause te was ul, he was an

Cornwall: and, becauss me would hava known
your huéband.

Tiraco: Yeah, more or less.
Your husband Horacio was 2ls0 an architec:




11

r how long 2id vou continue %o work thera?

Three or four monkths.

Xannedy did you work <here?

Tirade: Only <we days.

During that seriod of zime what wars the hours of

Tiraco: Tt was about 3:30 or 15:00 to 2:90 2nd in the
raf:e:naon about 3:90 o 3:00 or I we
have a lot of work, we stayed longar,

Corawell: The hours wera 10:00 to 2:00 and then 3:30 =0

8:00. Is that correct?
Tiraco: Yas, that's true.
Corawell:

Was the Consulate open for visitors during both

£ thosa sets oI hours?

Tiracdo: No, it was just in the morning.
Cornwell: Would vou mind skestching for us what the physical
layout of the Consulate looked like at that tinme?

(pause) You have drawn a ractangular shape. What

Zormed the outsids of it? Was it 2 solid wall aroun
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e lower

a small box vou drew.

know that

the door was .

remember =he name of the str=zezs, still todav?
Tiracdo: T™his is Tacubayo. This is Trancisceo
Marquaz.

You want me to write iz down?

Cornwell Z you remember, ves.

Tirado: ders were the houses.

Cornwall: All right. You've labeled three sides of the
Tirado: VYes.

Cornwell: Wwhat is in the lonc triangular shape oa the draw-

ing above the Consular oiiZice?
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We'll put a Zour in thaz. That's

Imbassv. And what's the small bex in the

corneax?

don't know now ©o sav it in

Lovez: ZousaXkeseper
Cornwall: Jn, a2 housekseper? a Zive in

the antrance

Cornwalil: And where

space wnhich was
Tirado: Sown here thers was a movie room.

Cornwell: Wnare, benind the. . .?

the cultural room?
Cornwsall: want to draw :that?
Tiracdeo: No, becauss thi

Cornwall: Zh,

41-372 O - 79 - 2(Vol. 3)
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Wera zha spacs which we marxks
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and also Zour, wers *they all

what was

Zioors.

Slcor over n2ra dun

Zloor was :tha Consulate.

™

o
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Coxrnwell: I see. hat would be dehin

on

tnis area marksd two?

ser. So, whers we marksd two,

r2z oOr

Ly
£
w
t
fu
u
ot
8]
LAl
1]
(]
fu

lower area markad Two.

In the space markad anumber one, which was the Con-
sular's Office, who all occupisd that arsa?

irade: wWell, Consul, the Vice Consul and the sscretary.

Z,
)
"
D
3
T
(]
{
[{}
ur
o
[
[$H
1
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number ana into tweo uniz

And then,

into

arsa Zrom the couriyvard,

Mow, what kind of a door was at the corner, the

lowerx

-hané corner here, zqo hat iF

one wer2 to walk from

what

5lass, wood, solid,
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Zeu don': remember 2einc able to see out on the
street?

Mo, no.

Tkav

You enter zhe Consulaze right, in here?

Ch aun.

Ané vour office would be right around hers. Rizhe?
My desk was here.

You heve inside “he larger
hals oxf marked area number
one, that's where vour <ask was?

Ves.

Trom whers vou sat to tha entrance into the ofllce

whera would

Tt was open.
Okay, it was oren.
You would enter hera. Iere was

second floor, Ne? --

chairs,

were wailting.

3
the stairs Ior
think there were
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Silria Tizads
Page 12,
Iz would be at :the same 2ntranza?
TizaZo: ZTas
Lotez: 2né Irsm where ou saz, vou
at all?
Tirzds: Ne.
Loz=az: 7ou couldn't see any arsz in the yari? Thera wWas o
fizacco: No. I can remember glass, a window, vaah. I can
Temenmder windows nfers, and gerhaps hera, sut L den't
’ . remember.
Cormwell: Ckav. Thers may have desn windows or vou Lo sae
cut in the straec?
TirzZo: I couldn'z see ouzside Zecause perhans

they were very

While Mr. Lopez was 2sking

a2 diagonal line across veurs

tiew, did vou Xnow a

enploved a:t the Consulate or the Zmbassy?

The Imbassy. She was the Cultural Astache.

Cornwall: 3he would have workad in the arsa marked number Iour?

i
o
v
ot
n
'~
fu
]
n
or
o
@
(9]
<}
3
n
fa
™
o
[

under construaction,
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constructed, 3 building.
Cornwell: Construchted?
Later. It was the o1& buildings.

Tizado: Yes.

Cornwall: At thart seriod whexe <13 she work? Wnat ar=a?

Tiraco: dere.

Cornwell: That's the arza we markaé number thrse on the
diagram.

Did you know a Louisa Calderon?

Tirado: Louisa? VYes, she was in the commercial, | .,

v

Cornwell: And where would :hat de on the diagram? In the

area we markad nurker zwo?
Tirado: I think her ofiice was exactly above nine.
She was a secratary. ané I think i% was above.

1

Cornwell: k

ither above the ar2a we markadé one, or the area

Y]

marked two, zut con the sacond lewvel,
Tirade: Yes.

Cornwell: Do you Xnow the names of any other employvees who

worked thers at tha tins?




Cornwel

perhaps Se

13

tambe

19




Corawell:

Tirado:

Arcnives.
So vou'wva 2

desk.

[

A
w

20

Za

the
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aivo.

Zesk?
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Tirado:

Cornwell:

sour homa?

Cy
Iy
<
Q
L]
o
Y
R}

Your rant contract ran sut i

Yas.

About <the same tizme %that you and Hora: Si-
vorced?

Yes.

2id vou, vou say that because of vour mova, it took

some time to get a tfzlepnone in your home?

Yes.

do vecu

the assassination that vou

ARG




Cornwell:

Tirado:
Cornwell:

When wers you Zirsc advised that we wantad o

I believe it was, we

and told wou basicall

And lzarned most ol

in

apart from that nave you for instance rzad
the Warren Commission Reodort?

Yes.




Cornwell:

Lovez:

Tiraco:

Cornwall:

Tirado:

Corawall:

A

ané sc on, and I wantz2d to chec
So, last weak sometime, you haé 2 chance to
read it over again?

Mo, not avervthing just the one lit

Lat me ask vou, when

part of it that sesmed %Zc you ko be inaccurata?

e
wTae

Not Corract? Yes, 2ut wi

I get angry when I start reading
make some afirmacionnes {zh).
Allegations or conclusions.

ves., I don't like it. So I &ried o erase it.

chat makes vou aagrv?

That I was a -- let me see how to say it--, I

don't remember exactly. but uvh, I did more to Oswald

when he was hers than was my job, that it was extra.

You mean part of the regort that suggests that you
want beyond yvour duties at the Consulate, that you

axceeded vour avthority, and vou thoughi that



Tirado: I cannot answar =haz because I only read at that
time two sages. I

Cornwell: Okav. 1Ia addition

refrash vour memcrv, have vou nad a chance 9

speak to anv ones 2l32?
Tiraco: Mo, it was just Icr checking my wriiting.
4 =z d z

Cornwell: What writing was thag?

Well, I was
hapoened in the intarrogatory. It was not hard,
I mean, wnat I ZI=1%, dut 2h, what the police
hadé done tc me, sC 1t was Ty

but I'm wri

Cornwell: Is
Tirado: (Laughs.)
‘Corawall: Directing vour attention then Zo approximataly

late September of 1263, as we l2arnad Irom you the




Tirads

snTeIviaw

o

.

all zight. Do vecu

was all on one dav

rasponse?

Yes, ne, well, nhe

Znglisa and I say

me about regquirem
visa to gc to Cuba
What did vou expla

Well, that he ne=é

<
.
w
pe
o
2
(¢}
o
o
.
g
o
IS
[eN
L]
tn
8]
e
b
U
[

~en

ves, axc

«F

ents L0 go to

, and I exdiai
in?
ed to, he said tha

I

]
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Corawe Zor

was

£c go Lo Cubka or to another coun<try?

<hat there was aay

a visa other than

viiich vou just

what I used to say is iI vou want to go to Cuba,

.

you need or you hrave to have Iriends in Cuba, so

thev mav, what do vou say, taks rassomsibility,
get the visa. That was one way, no? And the
other way was in-transi:.

If I understand then, you den't have a

Coznwell:

-

to Oswald, but vou assumed it was what you said
to evervone who came in, which was that you ex-

plained both processes, that they either must

remember. 3ul

ct recollaction about sxactly what you said

have friends in Cuba or the in-transit wvisa couldl




i rado:

Cornwell:

Now, after this first basic explanation, what if anythinc

did he say or do?

saper that he had when he gave me thes application

when he came tack, . . .

Skav. Wwait a minute.




Tirado:

Cornwell:

Cornwell:

Tirado:

Coxrnwvell:

Tirado:
Cornwell:
Tirado:
Cornwell:
Tiraco:

Cornwell:

nhe left, why

Ckay. S0 your memory is tha:t on the first occa-

them.

Yes, ané serhzcs, but I'm not very sure, that, 2k,
ne said that he was a Zrisnd of the Cuban Revolu-
tion, and when he showed ma all the scrap

paper that he has.

All right. You Jon't remember iif that was on t!

first or the second occasion. Correct?

Yeah, I don't remember.

Neverthelass, ne 2id leave o go set pnotograghs,
and he did return?

Yes.

Did he return with the onotographs?

with four photograpns.

I
o
rn

Were they all the same? To the bas Your menory,
was ne wearing the same kind of clothes that he

was wearing thas dav in the photograghs?

Yes.
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"o

£¢ vou that he

Ca
3
w0
cr
Y
(4]
3
o

nad the pictures made?

S0, from all the Circumstances, did

Corawall: All right. 3ut at any rats vou knew of
place at the £WO0
to him?

Yas
Cornwell: Correct?. . .Did vou look at the prhotos

broucght them back, caralul

abouz

was the same man who was standiag in

vou?
Tirado: Yes.
Cornwell: and what did vou do at that
Tiradc:

Cornwall:

41-372 O - 79 - 3(Vol, 3)

tima?

to he sura

wnen

front of

fol=

that
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Tirzdo Carbon?

Cornwall: Did vou have it twice or did wvou <vre one and
maxe two coples?

Tirade: onlv one.

Cornwell: And made two?

Tirado: Yas

Corawelil: Ané what <id vou do with the shotograons?

cn it for a date, is
Yas.
Did vou tvge in th was in Zact thax
cay?

Tiraco: Yas.

Corawall: Let's just talk hvoothetically for a moment. 1Is
there anv chance that he was at the Consulate on
mors than one dav?

Tirade: ¥o. I reaad vestardav, an arcticle in the Readex’'s
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he came in ths same day.

[

O

time?

ilme!

not knowin

Cornwall: Did you recall any

in Mexico Citw?

any address, whers

Cornwell:



: Do wou racall any zroblam coming up where he
needad to know i1t? Tor any other raason?

Me to Xnow his addxess?

No, for Aaim

did he have any need to Xnow it himseli? Do

Tiraco:

Cornwell:

Tirado:

origirpal,

have ancther

Cornwell: Did he sign one or
B
I think both, 1t has to de.

Was there

co it in




33

Azcue have oo watch pec-

O
O
N
i
&
11
¥
-
It
o
<
[e]
I
9]
)
I
-
[e%
&)
fu
]
0
W

3id he sign it in vour prasance?

Tiraco: Zasg

Cornwall: Did anvthing =2lse cccur on the seccnd visliit, a2ny
other convearsation, or anv Other avan

Tirzdo: Mo, but I told you, s uh, he said that he was

American Ccom-

and uh, he's work-

Sel
pericdico

tapes over. As I recall, vou wer2 explaining the

D

xinds of things he crought with him.
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Cornwell: Do vou r=call what was said or what occurrad that

Corawell: Did vou ask him why he didn't just have the Commu-




TRXVLEW

Zrom Cuba and

vour

Tirado: Mo.

35

Cornwell So, you wers of the amounc
of documentation ne broughi?
Y2an.
Did vou say anytihing to nim about that?
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rememzer when

, no, about one o'clock.

Cornwell:

culd it have been the standaré procadure in the
Cuban Consulates, to *take the agplication, have
him sign it, and have it ready to go in the file
if the regues%t was an in-transit, Zor an

in~-transit visa, even though he @id not have the

visa Irom tha third counzry. OJr Zrcm another
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]

iraco:

Cornwell:

Cornwall:

Corawell:

rado:

Corawell:

in the Consulats for vou to hava allgwed 1in t¢

take cne or bhoth of

outside e Consulaze?

Tirado: I don't rememper very well uh,
two copies. I mean, one original and one coy,
but uh, it could nave nhapgen=d, but I Zon't remember
Cornwell: Okay. To the best 0of your memory then, the per-
son who made the aprlication was not permitted %o
Tirado
Cornwell

that would no:z
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Cornwell:

sign them them

Cornwell: You, on occa

Tiradoe: Yes. 3ut he was

Cornwell: I see., 1If he would nave spoksn Spanish or »dro-
fessed to having someone wi%h him who did speak
Spanish, you might have allowed him %o take the

applications ané Zill them out.

: At least on other occasions you have Jone that,

with other people.

Tirado: That's something that I rzally don't remember.
Corawell: There, at least, there was nc reguirement that you
type it there in the cffice, as long as it got

i

illeé out.
Tiralo: I think I have =2 t¥pe it. I have 0 tyse it

because I have to make scme observrations, alwavs.
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now on the back

would apgear =0 be
a visa applicaticn. Dces it appear to be basically

seen
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Those apgcear Lo vyou to ze in vour handwriting.
Veah, tecause wnen I I write in the number,
the Zollowing number?

the very sotton cf the application,

Tirado:

Cornwell:

iracdo:

Cornwell

Coraweall
Tiracdo:
Cornwell

Tiracdo:

Consulate?

Yes.

Who, according to the usual procedure, Zillad
out that portion.

Me.

The other dav when we =2lk2d to you informally,
you read through that section. Is

that correct?
Yes, I remenmber.
And vou memcry 1s that vou in

section on this application.

Yes.

Ané under that, there is a signature.
Yes.
Are you able to te=ll whosa sigpature that i3?

whathar, accoriing s normal

Do you Xaow
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any particular person rsutinsly placed his

name at that lcca

Tirado: No, cnly the

Cornwell: what would pe tha pursose of a signaturs in zhe

irado: I Zdon':t know, perhaps to check that 1t was right

Tirado: I don't remermper, but what I used o do was

exterister (spanish), Zow Zo you sav thac?

icns), and I

used to give tc the Consul so

Corawell: Okay. Cne copv stayed in ihe Consulate and one
was mailad to Cuba, to the Minister of Foreign
Relations.

Tirado: Yes.




Cornvie

Cornwell:

was that 2 means of

the dats placed on

el

42

7ou would stamp

e ZJocum

e

ac

autihenticat

o




Corawell:

Tirado:

Cornwell:

Tirado:

Cornwell:

Tirado:

Cornwell:

Tiracdo:

43

in the Consulaze hars in Maxico

vou raceived iz

Yo, hecause it was
Okay. 'The only dats on aera of raceipt Irom

Oswald was the

3o I guess the best we can <o
have a distinct recollac

Octoper date would have

72ah.

How lcng normallv would

Wwell, it depends con the Iflight. We had, I don't

remember in that time,

Irom Cuba to Mexico and Zrom Mexico =0 Cuka and

it depends on the work




Corawell:

Terviaw

amount of

nand corner ol

mark as Zxhibiz

to the best of

vour

ncm vou saw On or about

Yas
I cdon't understand. A moment aco, Zid you say that
there was 2 normal time oI the week %that mai

did

he mailings to Cuba

r

Was there a usual davy,

usually occur on one given dav of the weak?

but I

Yas, I don't ramember axactly,




45

apolication on the very dav that vou receivad it,

cr to have to wait until at la2ast the next Friday.

Is that correck?

Yas.
Whan do you recall him returning?

Five or six.

And that would have been, according o what vou
told us =arlisr, not normal visiting hours?
Is tha: corxrsct?

vas.

Jow were vou abla Lo speak on this occasion?
Because when somebody came to the doorman and was

speaking in another language that wasn't Spanish,

he usad to call me andé say somebedv's hers that

ccesn't speak Spanish, scmeone sent Tme to vou, s¢

41-372 O - 79 - 4Vol. 3)
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What hagscened?

Somebocy took

O

xay. You said the main gate. Was that *he area

that, on Exhi

door =o wour

e was close

Cornwell: And the deorman from to vour
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J

Russian wvisa. Andé, uh, . . .
Did he show you 71ls sass»ort with a ig?

From the Russian

Tirzdo: Yo, Yo. I Zont' remember sxac:tly but what I remem-
ber

and

ber
he was very stubbcrn. So, I say, well,
to call to the Russian Ccnsul, so I callad tha

Russian Corsul andé

man that, he say that he alrzady got
visa. And he said, ves, I rememper it. =2 came

will ze in thras

to us £or visa but uh, the

fu
=)
0
£
0]
n

or four months, that was the usual tine.

Cornwell: So as vou recall, then, the person at the Russian

b =

Embassy said in effect, no, he doesn't have it vet,

he's only applied for it. Is that right?

Tiraco: Yes .

savs and then, ae was zancrv. He get angry. And

ne iasisted that he was a Irisnd ¢f tha Cuban Re-
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would vou

Mirabal I

was red

insisting and insisting so Azcue =olé aim to go awav

because 1f he didn't go away at that moment ha was

told Cswald to go awav.

Okay. So he went to in the

arsa we markad 'one,'
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did he

indicata %o you that he could speak oxr undersctand

ksl

Suring this period was your normal work week, <id

friday, ne also came nack the IZollowing davy on

No.

Hcew can vou pe st

3ecause, uh, I told vou befors, that it was easy

to remember, becausa nct all the Americans that

came thers were marriad with 2 Russian woman, the

Zight with those peogpls zecause iI you, they canme

for going to Cuba, so apgarantly they were Iriencs,

no? So we were nice to them with this man we Zight,

I mean we had a hard discussion so we didn
tc have anything to do with him.

that but I don't understand

(28

Ckav. I understan

now that raall,

N

~

answers the cuesticn. In othe

+



words, it apout the
avents that makes vou sura that ne did not come

back cn SaturZay, and havs apnothar ccaversation

Tiraco: Excuse me?
Cornwell: Was there a you

markad as number sev

Cecrnwell: Not even if thay came up to the doorman and didn
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Tirado:
Corawell:
Tiracdo:

Cornwell:

Tiracdo:

Cornwell:

nave %o come and

glaphone ot

(t

a call next weexX to see 1I vour visa arrived."

Well. Are vou saying that basad on your memory

ot
b3
[0
€]

ward was allowed to bring peovle in during

ve till eight o'clock at night uh, sessions
during the week but nct on Saturdays?

YNo.

Is that corrack?

vag

Co yvou have a distinct racollection with respect
to telephone calls to the Russian Consulate, was
it just one call or was it more than one call?
Only one.

Just one.

The . .

be sure,



Cornwell:

Miwasa-
JLraco:

Cornwell:

Corawell:

52

vou allow them o 1s2 2 carbon ¢ sizn the gaper?

was

which

Lat me rzad sometching to you, and ask vou if it at

all rsfreshes your memory or your have a memory

of a conversation similar to zhis?

Lo



T

Cornwell:

Cornwell:

ado:

{meaning Fideal Caszrs) saii :zhat Oswald
had come o the Cuban Consulaza twice,

each time for about ZiZtzen minutas. Tha
Iirst time, I was told, he wantad to work
Zor us. He was asked to explain buc hre
wouldn't, he wouldn't go into ds2tails. The
second time nhe said he wantaed to fras Cuba
from American imperialism. Then he said
something 'Somecne ought =0 shoo:

that Prasi Xennedr.' Then Oswald said,
and how zz2d ko

me,

either what was said to vou by Oswald or that
was said by Oswald to Azcue or anvone 2lse that
vou might have ovarheard?

No, I don't ramember.

Did anv part of that conversaticn occur?

No, because I don't ramember that he says ha was

to go to work in Cuba 2ecausa 22 only

wantad to go in-transi:s. That's what
Wwhat do you think, well, Zirst Ist me ask vou,

do vou think that convarsation

and you just forgot
the kind of conversation which, 1if it occurred,
vou would definitaly remember iz?

Yes. Because in




1.

ZoThwe o

or anger towards varicus deoplsa.

ancry at you, cor Azcue, or a:I the Cuban Govern-
ment or at the Russian Govarnment or perhagps the




Cornwall:

come Irom Cuba.

[¢H)

You mentione

with Azcue on

there was a man that bother me, thacs when I told

his man, I rean because it was normal,

t have =o bothar zhe Consul

Ckay. So, from what I understand then, when you

cI background resume of your

Is that corract?

And was it at that point that vou told him of vour
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“arviaw

ne was verv »oliza, he

very polite. And uh,
ne was starting to get ancry whan he saw that he

was a stubborn

the peoplz that ars zoing to Cuba, and

the Cukan Revolutzion. an

3
29
)
®
=
w
w
w
9]
P
o
-
<]
«a
o
s
23

I don't remember how long was this conversation,

but uh, thev got resally angry, doth.

Leagp: Mav I call you Silvia?
Tirado: Yes.
Leap: At any time during vour

Consul, &id vou discuss

Oswald was a gpenscraticn

agent for a.Zoreign pow

possibilityv?

No I don't think 30 tecause we didn't have
time. Because this man was in my offics and

I was in 32cue's office s0 I couldn't leave him

many times alone.

Leszo:

vou 2ver have convarsations with Ascue cut-

side of Oswald's presences rala-ive to the issue?



Tirado:

bt

Cornw

[

1

Perhaps. ?Perhaps, because it happenad, 1t hap-

Pened sometix at somebocdy came and say

this is a policeman or something like thatz.

was that it was

his documants

Do you think now, looking back on what haprened
then, that he may have been an intelligence agent?
Perhaps.

Did anything else ever come to veur attantion?

No, no. Tha only thing %

is that iZ you zelong to the Communi




Cornwell:

you're Mexican

of the Commu-

ne said that e was 2

That was s:trangs. 3acauss 1t would ze

2asy for him to get the visa through tha
¥ 2 =

At anv point in the conversations that you have

told us about, did Oswald sav anything indicati

that he really wanted to stay in Cuba?
No. He just want=d Lo go and wvisit and saw
what was the Revolu:zion.

ort of what

H

Okay. That's

ne did indicats that ne <ida't just want ko pass
through, that he wanted to spend some time thers.
Is that correct?

Yes.,

whaz do you racall abcout that part of the coaver-
sations?

I £old nim =haz e cet Lo Cuba, Zor instance,

at =wo o'clock, and =haras was 3 slane going o

but French c¢ould get Cuba

In other words,



2o stay in the

That

Il

8}

with Azcue?

Did vou aver

in person nor

wasn't

He could have callsd

et the messace,

get a message.

Cornwel

Dié anyone 2lse overhear anv of
you have described?

which Azcue was

‘0
2

somesedy answer,

the

there,

onversations
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Z at the time.

eaven in

Deen up? The windows to
Deen up?

£ would : en open?
the Consulate Cffice would have be s
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Tyrzed Signature

41-372 0 -79 - 5

TAPE 2

Name Silvia Tirado (Duran) Date June 5, 19278 Time

Address Place

Interview:

Corawell: You =old us previouslv when we Ziscussed iniormally
with you that vcu ware svmpathetic towards zthe Cuban
Revolution & early 1960's--

Tiraco: Yas .

Corawell: Dié vou 2ver overhear zny conversation 2ither in the
Consulate or among any of the peoplas vou may have as-
sociazed with concerning the possibility of killing
the President?

Tirado No, because I think the people I usad to know during
that time, theyv think lik2 me, and I think the death
of 2 man doesn't sood, I mean, you
have to changa the structures, I mean, it's jusc
like a duilding, no? The President is liks, I xmean,
for instance, a roof--not the top, but if vou taks
the top, the building still stands. You have to de-
stroy the whole building, not one man. IZ vou kill
the man, you make a nero. 30, is no gcod.

Cornwell: What wers your own Zeelings towaris Prasidfant Xannedy?

Interviewer Signature

Gary Coranwell

‘Date transcribed

3y

(Vol. 3)
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s 02 Was

Th, translata, slesase, 2d. I want o be sure of

Mexican

to tha







Cornweal

I asked at any time Zuring the 2arly 1960's
vou had overheard any conversations among peopls

Did ycu aver

or outside i

sorry, go ahead
Mo, dut I'm Mexican and
working thers ané vou

the Cuban peodle know I
say things

When the news came over

thev would not

of coursa, no?

television and in the news-~




Cornwell:

Tiraco:

65

in connectlion wich those conzacis zhat

have read as

forexnowladge

with him which

Jo. Yo, even now I cdon'sz thet nhe would
have done i:.

You still don't think that he Xillad nin?

Mo, because I think zhazt he was 2 weak man. I saw

was o<t

wnen I

So based on all of your contacts with him, you do

not think that he killed the President?

I don't think sc.

Let me ask vcu just some miscellanecus guestions

about the nature of vour coniact wiith aim. Was

thare s2ver anv conversatlions cor indications atout
at ne 2ad? Was that sver tha sub-




W

that he was
Zinished and
I think ne said, ne mentioned that he cnly had

thrae days to stay here in Mexico City.

~Aaraw
~Ornw

Cornwell:

Tirado:

Corawell:

Zad the Consulates

No, no. We used to cdo that but thay wers visitors

and we had

Government.

Only visicors from Cuba, is that what vou mean?

No, no. For instance, your--the Cuban Revolutionary

Anniversary, thev <hey do have avery-
thing pail.

In other words, it was persons *hat had neen invited
to go to Cuba by the Cuban Govarnment?

Yes, ves.

Well, even :though, then vou would not, or the Cuban

Govaernmant would not nave financed this trip, &id
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Cornwell: D12 he ask Zor monétary 2ssistance?
Tiralo: I don't remember. I don't think se. 3ut I don't
rememdar.

“i: Did ne ever sav anytiaing or did vou avar ddserve

apything to indicats that 2e had travelling compan-

ions in Mexico City?
P rz220: No, ne didn't mention L:.
Cornwall: Did he ever say anvthing or do anvthing that iadi-

cated that he knew otier 2eodle

Tirado: I don't know. I don't remember.

ixzade: No.

3v what Zorm oI transgor

Cornwell: Did anyone ever call or come by the Consulata on

his behalf?

Cornwall: Did thevy ever Jdeliver anything to the Consulate Zor

him?
Tirado: No
Cornwall: Thers have, la2t nme ask vou <his- any allecaticn

srought £5 vour attention that vou mec



is labaled JFX Documen: 7349

second and give you a Zaw minutas 20 look through

them and 2sx us, and I will ask vou vou racognize

any oi the peopla in =zhese 2ho%os.

Corawell: Okav. We've turned the tape racorder back on and
vou've had Zive minutss, mavoe tan, I don't know,
to look through the two Hcoks. In the Zirst book,

you only pickad

Tiraco: This looks like

Cornwell: Which one: YNumber 122
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Corawel Ckav. ¢ Numpber 57
whern
Tirade: Yes.

Tiraco: Yas.

Cornwell: When ycu say blond hair, what color is thae?

Tirado: Light.

Cornwell: Let's see if we can

example.
second book--that's all vou Zound in the Iirst book,
correct?

Tirado: Yes.

Cornwell: ALl right. Looking in the second book, ul, take as
an example, Number 266 04 268, would that te basically

what you recall to te the color of ais hair, blond?

VYes. Hare it looks verv, wvery light, not that light.

Corawsll: QOkay. That would be what vou dascrile 2s dlond but
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as that?

Tiraco: Yas.

Cornwall: Okav, but the tape rzacorder was back away Irom us 350

Cornwall: I don't Xnow how,

we can dc much better that? 3ui--

Tiraco: A little

Cornwell: A little

photo. . .In the second Zcok, numser
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Silvia Tiracdo Inzarviasw
Page 1l.

No, secause ne had verv

Okav, again, it would be nct as light as that?

Cornwell: aAll right. Then coing o zhe sacond 200k, ¥ou

lookad z2t che

Cornwell: IZ I skin a

me kncw, but

‘em when you
to number 26 and 27. Dces that appear =0 vcu to be

the same man?

5
%
1"
V')
[}
e}
<

28 .

Cornawell: And who was that?

]
P
4]
Y
L
o]
[¢)]

rnesto Lafel. He used to work with myv husband.

Cornwell: Zrnesto Lefel. And what's the nature of the associa-




Cornwel

Cornwell:

Tiracdo:
Cornwell:
Tirzdo:

Cornwell:

72

TRIVLIW

Is whaz?

's what I meant. Ha was 3in

Socmetimes he came to our House to

Next, vou I believe zcinted to Numker 37. Is

correct?

Zfty-sevean?
Yes.

Who does

Wnat's the Zirst name?
Gavino.

Cavino? and who is he?
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one, and he was WOrking

3ut whan 1e was going =c zhe Juban Iasitlizucts, &G,

he didn'

You 2lso knew

[
u
fu
3
[
¢]
o]
3
o
=
e
(7]
ot

de's a what?

Zconomisz.

Zconomist. You zhen

Perhaps.

Cornawell:

and who was she?
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lvia Tiracdo Intarviaw

Z2s,
Ané chat's a, sort of a 2e-guartar shot from
benind.

Tirado: Yas

1l: Of a man vou think wvou mi

I
o

2

who do vou think

The atzache,

time, Luis Alberu.

vou may

Cornwell: aAnd who is that?

Tiraco: Luis Alberu.

ront and vou can clearly recog-

is that corracc?
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The doorman. Now I don't ramember tha name.

3ut ne's the Zoorman who

Harvyay Oswald

into the Consula

Cornwall:

And 2o vou know what ais

sulaz=?

I think he was Vice Consul but I'm not r=zally sure.
And wihich Consulats is that?

In vVera Cruz, Cuban, the Cuzan Cgnsulata.

e -

The Cuban Consulate in 7ara Cruz.

And I believe nally you rscognized possibly the

center man in the group pnotograph labeled 275.
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Tirado: No.

Cornwell: Co ycu remember whera you saw aim?
Tirado: Vo.

racognized

from a picturs?

I £hink he was ax American

T have any mem

ry what ais

irado: 3ut t2ll me, who is

a change.

Cornwell: Do vou recognize the man in photo 2682 Yes, that's
the one I want. 26872

Tirado: No. He looks like Russian.

Cornwell: Do you recognize the man in 265?

Tirado: No.

Cornwell: Do vou recognize the man in 213?

Tiraco: No. You're not going to tell me who's :hat man?

Cornwell: Yot richt now. (Laughter.) 3But maybe later.

When the assassination occurred, do you rememsber

whera ycu were, waan you

o0r<s?
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At cthe Consulate.

Cornwell: Ané <o you know what vou did at that time?

Tiracdo: No, it was almost noon, I mean the lunch hour,
about two o'clock, or near =wo o'clzock, and some-
rody came and said Xennedv was killad, znd all was
confusion ané, uh, well, we wers resz2lly s0rrv.
Evervbody came in and went out and thera was con-

fusion. All over. 3aAnd then I went home 2 have

lunch.

Cornwe Did vou speak =0 Horatio or anvone =2lse »rior to

going home?

Tiraco: I don't rememper, =
Coranwell: When ou went home was ne at nhome?
Tiracdo: We used to have lunch.

And? As vou recall he was thers on that dav?

has to be =here., (Laughter.!}

2o vou racall havi

H)
@
%
&
F
1
o
B
2]

Tiraco: No, I don't remember. I only remember at night.
Cornwell: All right. You had a birthday party planned that
night. Is that correct?

Corawell: During the dav, prior to the birthday partv, had

P

he news broadcas:

<
[s}
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w
O
o
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o
o
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Tirado:

Cornwell:

Corawell:

Tirado:

Cornwell:

78

After you returned to the Consulate, is that corrsct?
Perhapos.

And at thaz time, 2id vou think vou resmembered the

I call my ausband or we wers

some drinks or Zood, I den't know, Sut we were in

the Xitchen a2ndéd I t0ld 2inm, I Tan went

nama?

His name, seen =ni

u

picturs

No, no. The picturs was
cday.

Okay. So you only thought that vou might have re-
called the name. Is that correct?

No, not the name, but when thev say Lee Harvey Oswald,

married to the Russian woman 2né he live in Russia,

Zkay. Did vou have 2nv o

azout It?
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@man came 2 the Im-

Cornwell: Then, the nex:t morning vou saw a nawsdaper.

Cornwell: Do vou remember who was 2% the birthday party that

nighe? Do vou ramember whetier Or n

ot vou discussed

Cornwell: What was the tone oI the partvy?

Tirado: Sorrow. and speculazion, whaz's going on? 3ecause
with Xannedy w2 Xnew wnat was going on, DUt nOW,
wnat will nappen?

Ccrawell: The next morning what did vou do?
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Inzervisw

on with the

Cornwell: What was &the nature of your conversas

Ambassador? Just to tell him that thaz was the man?
Tirado: Yes, I think so.

Cornwell: “What was his name?

Tirado:

Coranwell: 2ullad zhe file and left it with the Ambassacdcer?

wvork?

72" "becau
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came to the aouse and says that uh, yvou had an

accident and vou wera Z2ead and

Rupen tc identiiy vou. Then we went Lo Ruben's

nouse and it was Zull of men ané thev catch me.

Cornwe

1: Thev caught you. ©QOkav. And the men wera rapresania-

that corrscz?

Tiraco: Yeah, but they never
Corawall: What happened wnhen vou walke< into the Rouse, Lo Ru-

ben's house?

Tiraco: I saw @y brothers-in-law, wife, and the same thing.
She cries, and says "Silvia, vou're okay?" "Yes,
I'm okay." She was betwsen two men and she couldn't

get near to me, dbut I was walking and I saw in the

bedroom, it was Ruben, and Zull of photogra

o
3
(1]
o
=]

"o

the beé and he said the same :thing--"Silvi

fu
~
Q
=

okay, vou're all right?" and I say "Yes
happened?" Then I saw the talaphone and I trv to
get the telsphcne and & man acld my hand anc he

says you can't call because vou are under arrsst,
and they say, I don't remember, but they say, 2h,
this is the accomplice of Xennedy. I thought that's
what they told but I say I den't rememper. They
told me, "You're under arresc.” I sat down on the
med and T said "You nave o show me an order signed

udge that I am under arrs
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Cornwell: You were ZIrving to kick them 2né keep zhem IZrom tak-

ves.

were vou gcing to call on the zelaspnone?

know. And when

o

)
]
<

was crving, "Call the

o
]
o

police, call the police

thev, he covarad my
mouth, and they took me to stationwagoan that was
parked at the corner. There was 2 man there dut I -
éidn't know him and I was guiet, and they say, "Don't
cry. Sacndalous woman." "Scandalous old woman, shut
up. Because whers we ars going we will see what's
going to hapoern to vou.” So, in :that moment, 1 said

uit,

Q

So vou wers takan to the police station?

No. 1It's not the police station. The office where
the security, that was whera the intalligence agencies

wera in. 3ut I didn't know zhat because that building




tak2n down there besidaes you?

Tirado: The wncla--my brother-in-law, wif2, @y sister-

er woman that was

in-law, a Zriend of hers, arnot

Cornwall: And, a2t the police station, what inguiriss were made

Tiraco: Zverything . Evervthing. Thev asked me oy nane,

wnare was I bern, av jobs, wnhen I marriad, ay sitatus,

evervthing. They have my

of myselZ, And uh, well, thev ask ne

where I was working, I had been in Cuba, some jeo-

ple that I saw in Cuba, and what I was doing at the
Consulata, zhat ther2 was a tunnel, that makes me

it was a tunnel Irom the Cuban Embas

n Imbassy, and un, well, a lot of

Corawell: iI1 wh id ¢ 1 that vou nad done?

Tirado: Nothing. They never said--

Cornwell: During the questicning on all the sudject matters that




Incarview

the guestions and all the answers?

Cornwell:

[e%

was zThe tTrath?
Tiraco:
Cornwell:

zuestioning did thev ever

)

Oswald outside %he

Tiracdo: ¥Yas. A lct of tinmes.
Cornwall: Did thev ever ask you anv cuestions about a Negro?

Tiracdo: I édea't ramember.

Cornwell: Did you =aver kncw, during this same period oI tixe,
any Negroes?

Tiracdo: Yes. At the Commercial Attache was a Negro.
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Tiradc: I don't remember. I even

ol

on't rememoer if he was
thers when Kennedy was shot.

1: ™ from Cuba?

Irzm Ciba cutside the

don't think so. Well, this man, zhe ov at Consu-
lacdo a*t Vera Cruz. He was aNegro, not completal

Cornwell: The one vou showed 125 in the pnotograpn?

Tiraco: Yas.

Cornwell: Dié vou know any Negrces wno nad red hair?
None of the ones vou descrized did?

Tirado: Yo, we used to call "Red® o a bov who was working there
but nhe was lika Spanish; I mean he was wnite and--

1,

Corawell: Yot even very Zark skinanad?
Tiracdo: No.
Cornwell: Remember his name?

Tirado: Rogelio, Rogelio Rodriguez, . I think, something

vour Zamily, wvcur husband?



86

PR

Tiraco: Yes. Wwell, they wers wa

Zor me and. . .
we wenz 0o have lunch, something to eat because we
haven't nad. And well, we talk abcut it.
Cornwell: Remember whara vou went?
Tirado: No. Horacio told me we went to Sanbeorn's.
t remember when I got
home ané what haggened. YNext Zay everwvcne XNow.

Cornwell:

Department

Tiraco: Yes, and also that we wera Communists and that we

were planning the Revoluzion ané un, a lot of Ialse

Cornwell: What happened the next 2ay?

Tiracdo: Well, we staved nome and at night a2 friend of ours
came and we didn't sayv anvthing.

Cornwell: Why was that?

Tiraco: Why?

Cornwell: Why did vou not say anything?

r

Tiraco: Because these peopls told me to keep cquie
Cornwell: The police?
Tiracdo: Yes.

Cornwell: OJr the sificers?

Cernwell: Did vweu zhen go back ovar to the Consulate either



Cornwell:

Corawell:

Tirado:

Cornwell:

87

On Xendavy.

Okav. Wwhat happened then?

When I got there evervbodv a2sk me what happened?

Ané I sav "Why?" And in the newspaper was :the
that I told ycu about,

“hat storv?

You never had anv

Well, of course. The solice gawvs it to ZIxcelsior.
It was %he first government newspaper.

So you just alwavs thought zhey got it Zrom *he
police?

But the people at the Consulate saild

the newspaper and askad you what had
Yes.

Did you discuss that with anybody that you can remem-
ber specifically?

Wich the Ambassador.

And what was the rpature of that conversazion?

all the guestions.

that have been

.would
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Ambassador about thaz?

Cornwell: Was zhat a violaticn of what the golice asked vou

never savs anvthing
Never. 3ut when I

Wwell, nothing happene

and it was exactlv what I said to the police.

Cornwall: “What 4id the Ambassador say o you?

That he was going to writ2s a rapert ané he sent it

time?
Tiraco: Oh. I was going to make 3 pro:ast to the Mexican
Governmenz. We went o, a ZIriand of mine was a daugh-

ter of the Chief of Tinetrafn) and we could reach the
resident and we were going to ask to explain

what happened and you know, thera wasan illagal (tape

Cornwall: Did, in addition to vour coansidering Ziling formal

Mexican Government, did vou also
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Cornwell: Did vou censider going to Cuda?

tec

answer some guestions. They wan:tad [0 Xnow some-

thing. And, uh, it was unnecsessary to take nv

me back. So I called uh, the Consulazs. That's

and I said I'm coming in lates because

rn
(8]
n

the police station. Okay, don't werry, we wait
you. And they keep me two days and a nalf.

Cornwall: aAné why 4id they tell vou that they kept vou this

TO prozact me.

Cornwell: Did zhev tall vyou
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Silwiza Tirado Inzarviaw

Fage Z3

Tiraco: No. They werea wvery rough this time. They were verw
angry with me, the man that I told vou, that I kicked
nim in his balls. He was wvery angry, ané they rspeat
the same guestions but thev weras more, how vou sav,
how So veou say anticipito?

Locvez: They anticipated her.

Tirado: And they were, wantad to know 2xactlv what I have dcne

in Cuba, the pecple that I met there, svervthing.
Thev were asking me cuestions

in the ==

I wantad to go to the bathrocm and they wouldn't take

abcut 10:00

no? And uh, the only
faeling that I was going to Zie and I said okayv, if
I'm going to die, I'm going to &ia, how you say ii,

with pride, my child will not be shamed. I remenber
in those mo-

I never sav
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vou s

They thought. . The time they

and T said I'm not 2

Communist, but do vou believe in Sc

2]
Ja
W
-
1
u
H]
]
i~
(]
[

seliave in Socialism but I'm not a Communis:t; and

Of course, it was not zrue.

Cornwell:
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ch, th

{Tiraio scoka2 o Lovez in 3Spanish, who asked Corawell to ra-

‘

23z zhe Juestion.)

Cornwell: Okay, let me just ask vou a aypothetical. Some-

times, a person has done someth cempletely inno-

cent but then they are confrcntaed wizh a very se«
vere accusation. Thev may think that their innocent

act will be misunderstood by their accusers so thev
might withholdé zhe innocent act simply to be sure
that they don't get into more :troubla--

Tirado: No.

Cornwell: Simply %o be surs they don't ¢c2t inio more Lrouble

than they apparently are alresady ino.

Cornwell: thi : : done or seen or knaw

they wanted %=

mes thev were Iools.

Coranwell: They were what?
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Droblams o ge:o
’ He was married once so he said that it was nonsense.

Cornwell: Why wera vou separatcad?

Tiraco: Bacause I used to believe in the romanzic lowve, and
even we have a very, 10w you sav thaz, uh, lovad
2ach other very much but i: was not
love that I usead to telievs in, so I

ter to divorce, get divorced. It is

Cornwall: You have not spoken
any
these

41-372 O - 79 = 7{Vol. 3)

Zor

news media or

1963 abcut

the
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Tornwell:

Tirace:

Carawall:

Tiraco:

Cornwell:

Embassy, uh, and beaiors we move Lo

we make some parzies, for instance,

(Ph.) was nera, he was the Mini

u
r
[
n
o
'

with the Ambassador 21e was in that time and Cxgana,

who was Diractor of the Movies Instizu

who came Zrom Cuka. W#e used to invite.

Okav. How about

any of them had ever had a contact with Cswald?

Did Zlasna or Zlinita Garro de

parties? In vour home?

Cr i zhs nhome cf Ruben?



Cornwell

Tiraco:

Zariwayv:
Tirace:

Hardwavy:

Tiracdo:

Hardwayv:

Tirado:

96

arviaw

Once, but it was, I think it was befors that I was

Would it have been aporoximataly around '63?

T don't %now because when they came Irom france. . .

It was after

om france that they
came to one oI the parties?

Yeah, to Ruben's nouse.

At Rurzen's house.

Yeah. Tha*t was the whole Zamily thers.

I only saw Elena a few times. One was the day that
I got married and another time was somewhers else,

I think threse times I only saw e

N

Dié you know General Clark Flores?

Yeah, but not very well.

Was ne ever at those parties?

I don't remember. Perhaps once, at Ruben's house
but not at my house.

Did you know Emilio Carbillido ?

12 he sver attend those parties?

I Zen'z remember.



Cornwell:

Tirado:

Cornwell:

Tirado:

Corawsll:

97

Intarvisw

Over the vears, h1ave any oI those people sver indi-

.
[$1
J

cated to vou that they had aay nowledge oI Oswal
trip to Mexico Ci:tv?

No.

Have %“hey ever profassed to have either sesn him or
neard any stories about any one who did see or meet
with nhim?

No.

fessad o havs knowladge o Oswald's trip to Mexico

Would yvou have any reason to believe that if we spoke

to any of those veonls they could have information

associztion wi

anvy country, including our own?
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Tirado:

98

lvia Tirado Interview

Once I met a Russian when I was working at the
Press Agencv bdut he was from the Russian ?ress,
and they say that he was Ircm the police, the Rus-

sian Police Hut I don't know.

I don'% nave any adcéicional gueszions.

I have 2 Zfaw guas=ions of Ms. Duran. As normal

orocedura, when a gerson came to the Cuban Consulate,

do vou explain to them that
tyves of visas?

No.

So zhevy would normally come to vou and ask you for
a special tvpe of visa, and then vou would get that
kind of application?

Un, huh.

Okay.

The application was :zhe same.

Same application. But they were different visas.
There were only two visas. Transit visa and normal

visa.

You didn't normallv axplain o seople whether




-

>

Cornwiall:

Qan

sion

givan by

sion

That's =
told us
Yeas.

It says

O m oM

0y
o]
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Tirado: No, rothing. I couldn't do any=hing.
—opez: Did vou ever axpiain to aim zhat in order *to get

a visa he couli have a racommendaticn lexter Irom

a2 fa2llow Communist or 2 fa2llow Cudban cizizen, and

ne had that latzar, he could ge:f a visa?

Yowever, thev told ner {this is the Russian
Consulate) that there would be a delay of about
four months in drocessing “he case.

Was that the first time that vou explained to Lee

Harvev Oswald that it would take him about Zour months

Tiraco: Yes, I didn't know it.

Lopez: WJas that when he tecame angrvs?

Tirado: More or less.

Lopez: More or less. And that would have been on his third
visit?

Tirado: Zas.,

lggez: here. IL says:

W

oW ls
it i

3oy
2
[

i
=
@
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Lozez
I wantad to ask veu, in
don't say how many times

Tirace

Lodez

Tiraco Yes.

Lozez: Co you consider £his rapor: which is aboui 2 paca

long to be complatealy Zair and accurata and compleza?

No, because about exceading my duties and z2zout
Azcue speaking about the Russian Revolution, that's

not true.

e
[e]
el
[t
~
w
o
&
21
<
«Q
=
[
7]
cr
fo
[¢]
a
o
(%)
I
A
[
<
}o-
o3
o
o
"
It
[6]
Q
[
ot
[13
[3%

four in the aftsrnoon until abou: =Zwelwve 2% night,
and in that process vou spoksz to them Ior 2ight
whole hours ané vet the whola convarsazicn, interro-

gation, nas been raduced Lo cone page. OO vou consi-
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questions that has not besn in ths Warrsn--about v

unlis
and whare did vou zake
on,

uh, the classes I zake 2t the University, and :hiags

w
—
u

_ogez: Okay. You Zo remember :2lling the Mexican offici
when they cuaestioned you how manv times Oswald visite
the Consulacta?

Tiraco: I think so. And I, they askad me I don't know Zow
many times, the wav that I used =o give my name and
teleghone number and thevy mads me write and they take

the paper out and then again, they ask me, how do you

I think I did it five or six times.

Lozez: And 2id chev sver ask vou zo dascribe Oswald?
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Tirado Shorz
coez Short. Could veou stand uo a minuts, Gazv?
{Laughzer
Would vou say ne was as
Tiraco: Yeah, mcre or less.
Looez: Would vou sav he was tallsr than Garv?
Tiraco: No, I think just the same. He was apoukl
Lopez: About vour height?
Tirado: Yean.
Lopez: Okay. aAnd what's your heighi?
Tiracdo: 160. I think 169 or 152.
Lovez: Was he skinany?
Tirado: Yes. Skiany.
Lopez: Could vou estimate how much e weighed?
Tirado: Abouc vour weight, more or less.
Lopez: About my weicht. We already went over. . .
Tirado: He has stronger shoulders, perhaps, than vours.
Lopez: Just Zor the racord, my weight is 119 gounds. You
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Cornwell:

Tiraco:

Logpel:

He was cheap, cerhaps

Do you ramember whaz 2is nose looked like? Was it
skinny? rat?

No. He was ormal. There was nothing that you may
remember. The 2ves wers small.

Small eves.

Smaller than vours.

Smaller than mine, Zor the recsord. I can's do chat.
If vou descrilke, vou sav small avas.

Okay. In sum, vou

as being as best as vou can ramember his face and
hair. Was thers anvthing about thai which in vour
memorv was differant Zrom the picturs other than the

fact that vou eyes being dlue or

green ané his haix light colored or blond

but not a2s light as some of the other picturss look.

And he has not very much. He was, has faw, poco pelo.
He didn'=z hava very much halr.

Is there anything else apout in the book

which does not look like your memory of him?

No, but because even wnen T saw the talavision when

I used to ramember him. I mean it was

Zaw mora
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TirzZo

Lozez

Tirado: well, I remember zhat he was a3 litgla, T don': know
what vou call 1t [spoks z in 3Spanisnh.

onez An elongatsd face

Tirado: Jh huh.

Logez Did he have a long chin?

Tirado: No.

_cgez (To Cornwell): Do vou nhava anv mors Jusstions about ais

descrintion?

Lopez [(To Duran): Just wantad to ask vou a Iaw other guestions
Did Luis Aparicio aver attsnd anv of those twist par-
ties that you had, or that Ruben had?

Tirado: No, Ruben never, Ruben never have partiss Zor the peo-

_opez Diéd he ever attzad?

Tirado: Aparico, ne was, I don't remember, where e was, I
think he works in the Ccmmercial I don't
remember.

_ovez: You don't remember iZ he went Lo any partiss?

Tiraco: ¥o. 3ut he was at the Cuban émbassy.

lcpez: Okay. 2o vou know a person named Zunice 2éic?

Tirado: Yag.
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Logez: what was your ralationshid o Zunice 0Qc&io?
Tirado: It was not close. I xnow her because she's a

soetass and uh, well, I know 2 lot of painters, things

Tirado: Well, when I was unmerried I had a lot of Zriends and
nis sisters were iIriends of mine, that's when I met
him, before I got married. Ané when I married, we
continued our friandship ané uh, he got married with
a writer, but I admire her very much, and e was 2
very close friend of mine, and we continue the rela-
tion all the time that we were married. 3oth. And

un, he was professor at the philosopavy faculty, he

was mv teacher also. I mean a2 was a close Zriend.

~ortez: I see. %e was a prolessor, you said.
Yas,
Lozaz: Did veou aver attend any seminars at the Universicy of

Mexico whare he was lecturing?
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Tiraco: No, we used =0 have in our house.

Lozez: wnat wera those seminars 2souc?

Tirado: Marxism seminar.

Lczez: 7ou never, thoucgh, attencded any seminars at the

Tirzco: Mo, he was a tsacher zand I usad o

2im.  Zxdistentialism, vou kxnow? (Spoke in Spanish.)
Oonlv two courses.

Lopez: Co vou xnow iI he ever

sity of Mexico?

Losez: Bv any chance do vou remember ne would sver hold

nars on Saturdays?

Tiraco: No.

Locez No, he dié not or no, vou o not rememzer?
Tiraco: I cdon't know, I don't Xaow.

o edar -1 ;

Hariway I've just got a

with me.

During the that you met Oswald, ¢id vou

ever hear nim speak any language other than English?
Tirado: No.

Hardwav: In

eneral, in the Consulat2's Office, was it com-

0

mon for any other language other than Spanish to be

sooken?
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Haxdwav:

Tiracdo:

Harcway:

Hardway:

Was Russian ever commonly spoken az the Consulate’s
Office?
No.

Do vou ramember aayone having spoken Russian in that

No, I don't think. The only language thev sveak, it

o
2]
o
1

ot evarvhodv, just a Zew oI them.
wWnen Oswald came 2ack the third time, did he tell
vou that ne had a Russian visa or that the Russians
+ be any problem?
That he was 5oing o get the Russian visa, that
there was no problem.

Did he tell vou %hat he was coing to get itc, or that
he alresacdy hacé iz?

He said I already go:z i:t.

And he :told you that he already had it as opposed
to telling you that they had assured him that there
was no problem?

Ves

Could vou tell me whatIusebic Az about

Jonn Tizzgeralé Xennedy, Presiden

what he thcught? About the assassination?
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son came, and

I don’'t ramember came once =c Mexico and he

told me about the conversation that he had with

Fidel Cas%ro but I told vou the other cay what

Fidel says and all o: d the way thev wrilte

a protest to Mexico, to the Mexican CGovernment,

but I'm not really sure if he was his son, or if he

Would vou have ssen Azcue at anv time during “he last

No, I taink that I never saw nim again.

e came, I saw him, but, Azcue, I don%t rementer.

41-372 O - 79 - 8(Vol, 3)
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QAL3CUS3 W1

zowards Cuba? Qr other Latin American

5 7iaws would

have been on thz2%? Did

sorrz. The =2conomic blockacde.
What I resmember but I con't remember exactly 1f it

was Azcue, the Commercial Attache, the Ambassador,

1)

but what I remember, it was all the pegple, they
have axgectaticns and they were hcow vou say, trust-

ing, that the volicy of the American

Covernmenz They were nogzing. . .
Jariway: Did you or anvone 2lse at the Consulate aver ofisr
Lee Harvey Oswald any aid of any xind?
Tiracdo: No
Hardway: Did you ever know a person by the name of Guillerwmo
Tirzic: dNe.
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Silvia Tirado Interview
Pace 31i.
Tiradco: ibouz thrse o'clock

:  Was the interrcgation that was conductaé at that time

-

out as you said it?

"
v
£
[§]

They change, because once 1% was 2 man with 2

macnin2, and a2nother mement 1t was 2

3ut most of it was

Tiraco: And with the typewrizer.
Hardway: Did vou sign that which was taken down as you said iz?

Or did vou sign a summary oI that?

Tirado: No, no, no. Theyv were typing, 2 the time. Thav

-

were tvping all the time, even once, I don't xnow now

many times, thev told me, slow, decause he was writing.

exactlv what I said sometizes

because when I read all of that bunch oI papers theyv
say, come on, it's one o'clock, hers, sign this. I

said, no, I'm not going to sign this if I not read it.




112

verv, vervy glad. Things lika that, no?

But almest, it was what I said. 3ut they didn’'twant

zhey made that vou had heen

with vour husband?

me what zhev
to me.

Do you ramember specificallv talking about that sge-
cific allegation with vour nusband?

No, it was

Geing back to when you recognized Oswa

1é,”  the
man whose picturs yvou had seen in the paper as the

man who had been at the Zmpassy Wera

you certain t? By in the

man, be vour racords at the Archives?

Yas. Immediately I saw cthe paper, I told him. This
was the man that I want to check.

To vour knowledge, was Horatio ever a member of the

Communi

I think <hat he was, I don't know iI he was exactly

Temzer, Hut he was sympathizer andwe
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Tirzo: I don': remember axactly. was workinag

was in 2 cam-

-t
o
.y
jo
2
A
iy
[t]

Zor the, how vou say that?

paign. Against the drugs.
Zardwav: Do vou Xnow when that would nave been?
Tiradc: No.

Do you Xxnow when he would

fox, with the Communist

irado: I think it was beicrs w

dardwav: Do you

Tirado: I mean sefore I

sardwav: Do vou know why to keep zuliet after
the Zirst interrogation?
irado: No, T con't.

Zardwav: Did vou aver at:tend a party where Lee Harvey Oswald

was prasent?

Tirzde: The party where Lee, no, I don't know that h1e attends

some parties.

Hardway: The cuestion was, did vou ever attend a party whersa
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what lancuage was

Tiracdo:
Cornwell:

Tiraco:

Cornwell:

cecpls get involved? 32id anvon2 at the Russian

Zmbassy speaX Russian to vou?
Tirade: Z Zdon'® speakX Russian.
Corawell: Well. I unders=and thaz. Did you at any »oint put

(o] Ne, nc.

Coraw=li: The reason I'm asking ¢ coursa to jeg
vour memory. Did e 2t any zeint in that transaction
speak Russian? Did Oswzald speak Russian that vou

YOUr memery as accuratae as w2 gan on ik, have vou not
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Cornwall: So vcu <o remempber

wphat I told you the cther Zay. In day
thev speak %to Azcue, Ticdel, %hav spoks, they have a

conversation, and then on the second day, that Sun-
day prasent, thev protest to Mexlicarn Ambassador.

Cornwall: You described o us earlier how

Tiraco: No.
Cornwell: Do vou XNeW whas

the best of your




and vour

Then vou

to Azcus

ing to do anvzhing That that was

not the right thing, the truth, . . .
Cornwell: Okay. In other words, Fidel was worried about

the possibility that vou would sav something against

‘g-‘ - Tole 3 Vag.

Cornwelrl:
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And T was, . . .{asxed Lopez how %o translaca)

threatenad.

Okay. S0 he was afraid
ties 2ucht thrsaten vou and
scmething against the Cu
Y2ah. 3Because the dolice many times =old
have to say the truth. Remember that vou
little child. And. . .remember, vou have

ter. And remember you have 2 daughtar.

me, You

havs a

Okay. Did vcu possess 2nvy information that might

have incriminatad the Cuban Govarnment?
No.

And you can't remember how it is that you

Then, several yesars later, vou hrad another conver-

o}

sation with either Azcue or :

is son, is that cor-
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Azcue two or

did he nhave

“hat &id he
Zas.

I con't know.

When vou belisved vou may have talka< o nim.
Did he hava any

I don't ramember. m k T that

that the person who was on

newspapers was the same man Who went

Yas. I don't know abou:t tz2levision because he

wis nct n=rs.

He was not on c2lavisicn hera?

Do vou think for surs that the man who was on tale-

=5 =zhe Consulace?

vision was
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cuestions 2nd thank vou again

for being so patient with us zad answering 21l of
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Mr. CorRNWELL. Also there is a diagram which is made reference
to in the transcript. We might mark that separately as F-440B,
and with your permission, also enter that in the record, Mr. Chair-
man.

Chairman Stokks. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record.

[The information follows:]
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Mr. CorRNWELL. The early portion of the transcript simply estab-
lished her present name, that her name in 1963 was Sylvia Tirado
Duran, the fact that the tape recording of the interview began at
5:45 in the afternoon, and that her birthday is November 22, 1937.

We might ask that those who have transcripts—there were
copies provided both for the press and the public and to the com-
mittee, if you would turn to page 5, we will begin the tape record-
ing at the top of page 5 of the transcript.

[Tape recording was played.]

Mr. CorNWELL. At that point, Mrs. Tirado did make a sketch of
the consulate which is now part of the record. We would ask,
however, that we now move to page 19 of the transcript and
continue her testimony at that point, near the bottom of page 19.

[Tape recording was played.]

Mr. CorRNWELL. At this point, Mr. Chairman, we would ask that
we turn to page 25 of the transcript, beginning near the bottom.

[Tape recording was played.]

Mr. CorNWELL. We next ask, Mr. Chairman, that we turn to
page 45, or 40, excuse me, near the top of the page.

[Tape recording was played.]

Mr. CorRNWELL. At this point, Mr. Chairman, I would ask that we
turn to page 47, near the top portion of the page.

[Tape recording was played.]

Mr. CorRNWELL. I next ask, Mr. Chairman, that we turn to page
54, toward the middle or slight upper portion of the page.

[The playing of the recording was resumed.]

Mr. CorNWELL. And the final portion of the tape recording, Mr.
Chairman, begins on the following page, which is labeled page 1 of
tape 2.

[The playing of the recording was resumed.]

Mr. CorRNWELL. Mr. Chairman, we also, while we were in Mexico,
spoke to Mr. Horacio Duran. That is the man who is displayed in
the blue coat, in JFK exhibit F-432, and who was Sylvia Duran’s
husband in 1953. We also spoke to Ruben Duran, who is Horacio’s
brother, and who is displayed in the white shirt in JFK exhibit
F-431. And to Betty Serratos, the lady on the left in the array of
JFK exhibits, numbered F-430, and who was the wife of Ruben.

Each of those individuals was, of course, around Sylvia, spoke to
her during the traumatic events after the assassination of the
President. And each of them provided information to us of substan-
tially the same nature in all significant respects as that which you
have just heard in the tape recording of Sylvia Duran.

We would ask at this time that those three exhibits be placed
into evidence.

Chairman Stokgs. Without objection, they may be entered into
the record at this point.

[The information follows:]
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JFK ExHisir F-432
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JFK Exuisrr F-431
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JFK Exnieir F-430
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Mr. FAUNTROY. Would the gentleman yield, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Stokks. The gentleman from the District of Columbia.

Mr. FAunTRrOY. I take it that their statements are also a part of
the record, a part of our files.

Mr. CorRNWELL. They are part of the files of the committee, that
is correct.

Mr. FaunTtroY. Thank you.

Chairman STOKES. Is counsel finished?

Mr. CorNWELL. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Stokgs. The Chair recognizes Professor Blakey.

Mr. Brakey. Mr. Chairman, the next witness to be called is
Eusebio Azcue Lopez. Mr. Azcue was the Cuban consul in Mexico
City in September 1963 who informed the individual who visited
the consulate and gave his name as Lee Harvey Oswald that he
would not be issued a visa to Cuba. Senor Azcue is presently living
in retirement in Cuba. It would be appropriate at this time, Mr.
Chairman, to call Senor Azcue.

Chairman StOKES. Prior to calling the witness, the Chair will
once again advise that this particular witness, due to security
reasons, we are requesting that all persons remain in their seats
any time the witness comes into the hearing room or at any time
that the witness is leaving the hearing room. We ask that all .
persons please cooperate with those arrangements with the
committee.

At this time the committee calls Mr. Azcue.

The Chair requests first that the interpreter please stand and be
sworn.

Sir, do you solemnly swear that the testimony you interpret
before the committee will be a truthful and accurate interpretation
of the testimony of the witness to the best of your ability?

Mr. ANTHONY J. HERvVas. I do.

Chairman Stokes. Thank you. I would ask that the witness be
sworn.

Mr. Azcue, please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear
that the testimony you will give before this committee is the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Senor AzcuE [through the interpreter]. Yes, sir.

Chairman StokEs. Thank you. You may be seated.

Does counsel desire to be heard prior to the witness testifying?

Mr. STANDARD. Yes; with the Chairman’s permission. My name is
Michael Standard of the law firm of Rabinowitz, Boudin & Stand-
ard of New York.

Mr. CorNwWELL. Excuse me, Mr. Standard. Would you mind
moving the microphone so we can make a record of your state-
ment.

Mr. STANDARD. For the past 17 years the office has represented
the legal interests of the Government of Cuba in the United States.

To my immediate left sits Sr. Eusebio Azcue, the witness. To his
left sits Sr. Ricardo Escartin, first secretary and consul of the
Cuban Interest Section in Washington; and to his left, Capt. Felipe
Villa, of the Ministry of the Interior of the Republic of Cuba.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appear here
today in two capacities. One, to reflect the view of the Cuban
Government that the assassination of President John F. Kennedy
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was an act of the vilest kind, an act unacceptable by any standards
of human and political behavior.

Both at the time of the convening of the Warren Commission
and today, the Cuban Government has cooperated to the fullest
extent in providing what information it has at its disposal to the
U.S. authorities investigating the event.

Second, to accompany two former consuls of the Republic of Cuba
who were present in Mexico City in the period September 1963
through August 1964, both of whom appear today of their own
volition, and as a result of the Cuban Government’s decision to
provide the Congress of the United States with the testimony of
such witnesses as may aid in the process of gathering evidence
regarding the assassination.

On the day following the assassination, President Castro, in a
speech televised to the people of Cuba, and devoted exclusively to
the implications for his country, said, and I quote:

1t is in the interest of the American people and all the people of the world that it
be known, that it be demanded what is really behind the Kennedy assassination,
that all the facts be revealed.

On April 3, 1978 members and staff of this committee had an
extensive interview with President Fidel Castro in Havana. Presi-
dent Castro made it abundantly clear, and I quote from the tran-
script of the interview:

We are very much interested in having Kennedy's assassination clarified because
in one way or the other attempts have been made to try to have Cuba involved in it.
We have our conscience clear. There is nothing as important as having your con-

science clean—absolutely clean. That's why it is not a matter of conscience, but
rather a matter of political, historical interest to have all these problems clarified.

It is in that context, and with that hope, that Senors Azcue and
Mirabal appear here today. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman StokEes. Thank you, counsel.

The Chair at this time recognizes Mr. Gary Cornwell.

TESTIMONY OF SENOR EUSEBIO AZCUE LOPEZ, FORMER
CUBAN CONSUL IN MEXICO CITY

[The examination of Senor Azcue was conducted through the
interpreter.]

Mr. CorNwELL. Would you state your name for the record.

Senor Azcue. Eusebio Azcue Lopez.

Mr. CorNWELL. Senor Azcue, you are presently a resident and a
citizen of Cuba, is that correct?

Senor Azcuk. Yes, sir.

Mr. CorRNWELL. What is your age?

Senor AzcuUE. 67.

Mr. CoRNWELL. And where were you born?

Senor Azcuk. Havana, Cuba.

Mr. CorRNWELL. You are presently retired?

Senor Azcuk. Yes, sir, I am retired.

Mr. CorRNWELL. In 1963, what was your occupation?

Senor Azcuk. Consul of Cuba in Mexico, Mexico City.

Mr. CorNWELL. Senor Azcue, when did you first go to live in
Mexico prior to 19637

Senor Azcuk. In 1944,





